Concessionary Bus Travel





�
Introduction


It is well documented that the vast majority of pensioners rely on the use of public transport to support their need for independence and to combat isolation (54% of pensioner households in England do not have a car).





The NPC have therefore long argued for free concessionary bus travel for older people, and since Labour came to office; have had meetings with all their transport ministers, including Glenda Jackson, John Prescott and Stephen Byers.





During the consultation process which accompanied the Transport White Paper, the Convention also submitted its views and suggestions; finally welcoming the introduction of the half price minimum fare in the subsequent Act, as a first step towards free bus travel for millions of pensioners.





The Transport Act


Since the introduction of the Transport Act earlier this year however, many pensioner groups have expressed their concern over how some local authorities are interpreting the legislation. The new statutory scheme is being introduced, in the main, without consultation with local pensioner representatives and as a consequence, many MPs have received hundreds of complaints from angry constituents, over the proposed changes.





Our own research shows that some local authorities have:





Withdrawn token schemes in areas with inadequate bus services


Taken away fare paid free travel concessions or increased the cost by 20-30%


Stopped cross-boundary travel


Reduced the amount of travel tokens available


Increased council tax to pay for the scheme


Neglected to introduce a half-price fare scheme for disabled travellers


Changed the existing start times from 9am to 9.30am





The NPC’s immediate concern is to therefore ensure that the Transport Act is properly introduced in all areas.





Where a local authority offers a concessionary fare scheme which does not meet the statutory minimum, but which is nonetheless valued by local people, eg. token schemes, Section 145(6) of the Act provides that a person who is entitled to the statutory minimum may agree with the local authority concerned to give up that entitlement and to accept instead an alternative concessionary fare scheme, even if it is not as generous as the statutory minimum.





However, the local authority cannot force the individual to give up their right to the statutory minimum scheme and are obliged to offer it if the individual so wishes.





Section 148 of the Act provides that systematic failure by operators to provide the mandatory concession is an offence, attracting a fine not exceeding level 3 on the standard scale (currently £1000).





Travel Concessions (Eligibility) Bill


This new Bill is aimed specifically at reducing the age entitlement for the elderly persons travel concession for men, currently 65, to the same age as women, currently 60. At the moment, men do not receive the statutory elderly persons concession until they reach pensionable age, but under the Bill local authorities will have to adjust all of their current concessionary schemes to broaden entitlement to men aged between 60 and 65.





However, it seems unlikely that the new measures practically can commence in April 2002 unless the Bill proceeds at an exceptionally fast rate, and April 2003 therefore appears to be a more likely commencement date.





Concessionary fares on coach travel


During the second reading of the Travel Concessions (Eligibility) Bill, Lord Falconer for the government also stated: “We are talking to the coach industry about concessions on coaches. Our intentions are to extend Fuel Duty Rebate to operators of long distance scheduled coach services in return for their offering half price fares to pensioners and disabled people.”





The government have now announced a half price travel scheme on coaches with a pass being issued free which should come into effect in the course of 2002/3.





The Future


The NPC notes that under the Transport Act, the Secretary of State has the power to modify the provisions for the future, for example, by extending it to other modes of transport or to other groups of people. 





To therefore overcome the problems currently being experienced, the NPC believe that free bus travel for the elderly and the disabled should be introduced in England as soon as possible. If introduced by 2003 (the same time the Eligibility Bill becomes law), this would bring the country into line with the rest of the UK. For example, Northern Ireland have recently introduced free bus travel, Scotland will launch a national free bus travel scheme by October 2002 and Wales are committed to providing free bus travel in 2002.





Serious consideration should therefore be given as soon as possible to:





Introducing through-ticketing to enable the pass holder to travel nationwide, as is currently the case with the Senior Rail card


Ensuring that token schemes, especially for areas without buses, are the equivalent value to the cost of the free half fare pass to the local authorities


Supporting measures that will ensure the Transport Act is properly introduced by all local authorities


Providing free travel nationwide for all pensioners and the disabled


Ensuring that consultation takes place, both locally and nationally, with the NPC on these and any other related matters
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